
 

 

Bethlehem Landfill Committee Meeting Minutes 

 

Date:  Thursday, October 15, 2020, Via Zoom 

Time:  6:00 p.m. 

Location: Lower Saucon Township  

Attendance: Hanover Engineering: Scott Brown; Bethlehem Landfill: Astor Lawson & David Pannucci; 

Members:  Hazem Hijaz; Neil Ortwein (absent); Staff Members: Diane Palik; Council Liaison:  

Priscilla deLeon;  Guests:  Ron Madison, Tom Carocci & Donna Louder. 

 

Mr. Pannucci reviewed the monthly tonnages for September: 
 

        July_____     August  September                                                      

MSW 26,830.88 25,883.81 20,037.55 

C&D 8,113.21 7,593.21 5,676.66 

Residual (Total) 2,256.69 2,083.20 1,712.46 

Asbestos 0.00 0.00 5.04 

Sewage Sludge  436.85 652.38 411.78 (1.48%) 

Out of State (Total) 23,981.73 (64%) 22,034.47 (61%) 14,043.52 (50%) 

Recycle 14 (86%) 11 (73%) 7 (86%) 

 

Mr. Pannucci said there were four Form U’s on September 22, two on October 6 and one on October 12, 2020.  The 

fourth quarter sampling event is scheduled for November 25 – 27, 2020.  There were six correspondence/reports 

which were the Northern Realignment (NR) ZHB Application, NR Plans, LFG-3A Additional Corrective Actions, 

Residual Waste Report – 3rd quarter, Overweight Reports for September 2020, and LFG Collection Efficiency 

Report for the 3rd quarter.  The one of note is the LFG-3A Additional Corrective Actions, which has since been 

addressed and corrected and they have no more exceedances on that probe. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said there was one DEP Inspection on October 6, 2020 with Amy Faulch in which Scott Brown also 

attended and three Host Municipal Inspections on October 1, 6, and 15 with Scott Brown.  Mr. Brown said 

everything seemed to go fine with the DEP inspection.  Mr. Pannucci said there were 2,581 trucks for September 

with 69 overweight, 60 warnings and 9 suspensions.  The September Average Flare Flow rate was 3,504 SCFM.  

The LFG flare is the main GCCS.  There have been no shutdowns since the last meeting and the North Slope Road 

has not needed repairs.  The swale has not needed repairs either. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said there are no updates on the abatement system.  The leachate collection flow rates continue to be 

monitored and reported.  Intermittent malfunctions of the well pumps and controls are repaired or replaced as 

needed.  The primary pump in pS-3 was replaced.  The primary piping in PS-3 will be replaced in October as they 

had some scale buildup.  Mr. Pannucci said for radiation monitoring there were 2 radioactive loads for September 

which were Tc-99m and I-131.  These waste streams met level 1 requirements and were disposed of onsite.    

 

Mr. Brown asked are you dropping your tonnage acceptances.  Mr. Pannucci said they’ve had some delays on the 

cell construction project due to different reasons, but based on their calculations and what they’ve come up with, 

they had to drop their tons in half for the time-being to reserve enough space to stay open till they get the cell open.   

They are doing about a thousand tons a day or less.   

 

Mr. Brown said under the gas system, can you go over that.  Mr. Pannucci said we have a gas crew on site currently 

who helped them with corrective action on LG-3A which put the vacuum line up and solved that problem.  When 

they finished with that, they mobilized up top and they are doing re-drills on the landfill based on evaluations of the 

well field that they thought the wells could use re-drills.  They’ve got four or so done and should finish up next 

week, and that project will be completed.   

 

Mrs. deLeon said she noticed their NR expansion isn’t a bulleted item on the report yet.  Mr. Pannucci said he just 

listed it in the Correspondence and Reports and they just submitted the ZHB application, but he has no other 

updates.  Mrs. deLeon said she wants the record to reflect you went before the Township on October 7, 2020 and 

that you are going to the ZHB on October 26, 2020.   
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Mrs. Louder said you dropped the tonnage to 1,000 tons a day, is that correct?  Mr. Pannucci said yes, roughly a 

1,000 tons a day.  Mrs. Louder said when did you start doing that.  Mr. Lawson said in September and they really 

pulled back in October.  Mrs. Louder said the truck overweight’s were 69.  Mr. Pannucci said correct.  Mrs. Louder 

said if you are running 1,000 tons a day and your trucks are 69 overweight’s, it must be every truck that’s coming 

in.  Mr. Lawson said that was in September.  Mrs. Louder said that was extremely high to have those trucks on the 

road. She asked where are they coming from.  Mr. Pannucci said they don’t have a list in front of them but they can 

look into the breakdown.  Mrs. Louder said that’s something she would be very interested in to see where they are 

coming from as if they are coming from your hubs, she’d be very concerned again. 

 

Mrs. Louder said is the flare handling what it’s being fed?  Mr. Pannucci said yes.  Mrs. Louder said there is an 

excessive amount of noise going on up there and she doesn’t know what it is.  It’s like banging and it doesn’t sound 

like tailgates.  Mr. Lawson said it’s the drilling for the gas wells.  Mr. Pannucci said they have drilled four wells 

and they have another five or six to do yet.  They’ll be here next week and that will probably continue through next 

week, but that will be the end of it.  Mr. Carocci said the noise will be another week and that’s it.  Mr. Pannucci 

said yes, if it’s going to go past the end of next week, he’ll let the Township know.   

   

Mrs. Louder said in the future with the new expansion, will there be any explosives used.  Mr. Pannucci said that 

won’t be necessary.  Mrs. Louder said how long will you be accepting the 1,000 tons a day.  Mr. Lawson said the 

tentative date is they are looking to get through the end of November assuming the construction finishes on time 

and they have a two-week wait with the DEP.  It could be shorter or it could be longer, but he thinks it will be 

longer.   

 

Mrs. Louder said is there any way you could put up the report that’s being discussed this evening?  Can it be put on 

the Township website.  Mr. Carocci said why don’t you send the report to all the participants that sign up for the 

meeting.  Mrs. deLeon said can we show it as the meeting is progressing like we do at the Council meeting.  It’s 

sent to us today and it’s happening now and that’s why we can’t pre-send it.   Mr. Pannucci said he tries to get it out 

the day before at the minimum.  Mr. Carocci said if they provide an email address it should be provided to them.  

Mrs. deLeon said when Diane sends out a reminder of the meeting coming up, she usually puts an agenda, she 

could add the report.  Mrs. Palik said we put the Constant Contact and Zoom information out a week before, so the 

report Mrs. Louder is talking about couldn’t be done until the day of the meeting.   

 

Mrs. deLeon said when Amy was out at the inspection, did anything jump out at her?  Mr. Lawson said it went 

fairly smooth.  Mr. Brown said nothing major, there was a very minor gas odor up near the working area, but that’s 

somewhat to be expected and she didn’t seem upset at all about that.  She wanted to see the access road to the north 

face, so they walked that and everything seemed fine.  She noticed some minor flagging on the north slope off the 

working area, but that will be addressed when they do the new cell construction and the trash gets put in that end.      

The last thing she was looking at was Basin 1 and that was being cleaned out when she was there.  They were 

continuing that today.  There were no red flags from Amy. 

 

Mrs. Louder said in the October report from HEA, she noticed there was the material for the final capping was on 

the property and it was to start November, what area is going to be final capped.  Mr. Pannucci said its temporary 

cap material for this year.  It will tie into the existing temp cap towards northwest, going towards Steel City. The 

contractor who is doing the cell should have another crew coming up in the next week or so and they are going to 

be dedicated to that project, which will be completed by the end of the year. Mrs.  Louder said can Hanover check 

their report as she could swear she read final cap.  Mr. Pannucci said it might have been a miscommunication, but 

it’s temporary cap.  Mrs. Louder said it’s coming off of number 4 and it’s going to head in the southeast direction.  

Mr. Pannucci said it will go northwest along the access road towards Steel City.   Mrs. Louder said it’s still all 

temporary capping, when is the final capping going on?  Mr. Pannucci said next year they will be doing the 

northern side of Phase 4.  Mrs. Louder said she looks forward to it.   

 

The date of the next meeting will be Thursday, November 19, 2020 at 1:00 p.m.  The meeting ended at 6:25 p.m.   

The next meeting is on Thursday, November 19, 2020 at 1:00 p.m. 

 


























